KINGSTON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on 17th November 2016 at 1930hrs in The Reading Room, Kingston

 DRAFT  M I N U T E S

	PRESENT
	Cllr Eve White
	Cllr Hayley Swain

	
	Cllr Carl Firminger
	Cllr Flo Watts

	APOLOGIES
	Cllr Alison Lewis
	Cllr Sally Richardson

	
	Cllr Merv Freeman
	

	IN ATTENDANCE
	SHDC Cllr Lindsay Ward
	DCC Cllr Richard Hosking

	
	Parish Clerk Sue Green 
	DCC Rufus Gilbert


	1038.16
	Interests to be Declared In accordance with the Code of Conduct, members were Invited to declare any personal or disclosable pecuniary interests, including the nature and extent of such interests they may in items to be considered at this meeting.  Members are also reminded that any change to their Declaration of Interests must be Notified to the Parish Clerk within 28 days of the change.

Cllr White change to be actioned to Dispensation Form will be updated ready for January KPC meeting.   

Cllr Watts submitted Dispensation Form.

Declarations of Interests:  Cllr White (Footpaths, Allotments)
	EW

	1039.16
	Open Forum:  No attendance
	

	1040.16
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting: Minutes of meeting of Thursday 17th October approved and signed as a true record.
	

	1041.16
	Devon County Councillor's Report: Cllr Hosking reported
1 Broadband Roll out Phase 1 for Devon and Somerset is in progress and keeping up to date with the contracted completion date.  Phase 2 has had tenders submitted and is in the midst of deciding upon which tender to accept.  Phase 3 will follow on at a later date.  Cllr Watts reported that Kingston is very close to completion of Superfast Broadband being facilitated in the village.  Confirmed to Cllr Hosking’s receipt of his advice to the availability of a Voucher Scheme.  This will be placed in the KP Newsletter with the cut-off date of 30th November 2016.
2 Grit Bins will not be automatically filled through the winter months.  Parishes need to contact DCC if they need replenishing; KPC confirmed receipt of map of the location of all the village grit.   Cllr Freeman has checked on all the village grit bins.

3 Civil Parking – DCC budget has shown a large increase in income from car parking taking this from a deficit to a large credit.  The funds raised from this will be available to help towards public transport and parking facilities.
4 DCC Budget is running at 7 million deficits owing mainly to Social Services and NHS funding is down.  DCC will be reporting on how the budget will be balanced.

5 Community Car Service – Cllr Watts confirmed being contacted by the organiser and that she will commence her voluntary driving in the new year.  

6 Invest in Devon and Locality Grant allowance is now balanced.  Clerk reported that the Reading Room committee’s application for the Invest in Devon Grant has still yet to be confirmed to DCC Exeter office.  KPC confirmed that the Locality Grant towards the Kingston Art Group display boards has now been received. Thanks were passed to Cllr Hosking for making this grant available. Cllr White thanked Cllr Hosking for his report.
	

	1042.16
1042.16.1
1042.16.1

Con’td

1042.16.2
	SHDC Report:  SHDC Cllr Ward introduced DCC Cllr Rufus Gilbert of Waste Management who has been invited to answer KPC questions and report on updates in the DCC/SHDC waste department.  
Cllr Gilbert introduced himself as being in council for 33 years.  His role is as an executive member for commercial services that covers recycling, waste, public conveniences, car parks, street cleaning and Salcombe harbour all of which are front line services. DCC/SHDC has recycling rates of 55% and one of the best in Devon.  The time has come for more focus on improving still further the Waste Service as recycling is running at 54% and should be running at 60% to be viable.  Adjustments will be made with some of the following examples –
1 Recycle Bags have become misused, the stock turnover has become too large.  New ways of supplying these bags is being investigated.  Possibly one year’s supply being delivered, this is still under review and if instigated would be a trial run.
1 Brown food waste bins – too much food waste is being deposited in the grey bins. New larger brown bins will be introduced for possible weekly collections.
2 Garden Waste in the brown wheelie bins has become overwhelming as the public are not composting as in the past and is under review. 

3 Car Parks are under review as they have high outgoings business rates are paid to the Government, insurance, maintenance and much more.   Cllr Firminger asked if Kingston should find space for a car park would SHDC or DCC support financially. Cllr Gilbert confirmed this would not be possible adding the advice that KPC could action a car park themselves by finding a piece of land, put in a Planning application, action insurance and all H&S issues and charge for parking.  Cllr Ward advised to look how the Modbury, St Georges Church, actioned the church car park project.  All noted
Signed………………………………   Chairman………………………  Date………………..
4 Fly Tipping a big increase has happened not just SHDC but nationwide. Prosecutions are being actioned followed with large fines which are in the £1000’s rather than their £100’s.  To report Fly Tipping Cllr Gilbert advised to contact the Council rather than the police, a Locality Officer will inspect.  Recycling centres - it is noted that builders waste taken to re-cycling centres is being reviewed as householders are depositing at recycling centres. Also car batteries, UPV windows, asbestos are being charged and sizes of trailer’s are being monitored. 
Cllr White highlighted to Cllr Gilbert that KPC had requested to SHDC for the Fly Tipping sign to be removed.  Wonwell Flytipping KPC highlighted that evidence shows that Fly Tipping does not happen at the Wonwell car turning circle but walkers collect rubbish from the beach and deposit it under the Fly Tipping sign, some rubbish may be summer beach visitors. Cllr Gilbert agreed to look into whether KPC can remove the Fly Tipping sign only, not the post.  This could be for a trial run to monitor if rubbish reduces.  Cllr Ward will action and report back to KPC of this feasibility.  Cllr Gilbert highlighted that KPC need to contact SHDC to have any rubbish removed.  Cllr Watts proposed the Fly Tipping sign should be removed for the short term with monitoring, seconded by Cllr Firminger – agreed by all.  Cllr Firminger will remove the board only and store.   

Cllr White thanked Cllr Gilbert for his informative talk on the subject of waste.

Cllr Ward continued with the SHDC report 

Erme Conservation Forum contact has been made with Tony Mildmay-White, Flete Estate and investigations continue
Lloyds Bank highlighted the notification that Lloyds bank will be closing the Modbury branch in March 2017.  KPC confirmed correspondence had been received and a letter of objection will be returned to Lloyds Bank.
Cllr White thanked Cllr Ward for her report.
	

	1043.16
	Correspondence: (General List Circulated):
1 SHDC LAG/LEAF Funding SW Coastal & Greater Dartmoor – All noted
2 Modbury PC Lloyds Bank Petition – Note above Item 1042.16.2.
3 Jeannie Curtis Notice Board – A letter of advice has been received from Jeannie Curtis to explain her fencing is now in need of attention which would result in the old Parish Notice Board being removed.  KPC passed thanks to JC for her kind patience of hosting village posters in the past. A letter of thanks will be forwarded to JC. After further discussion KPC agreed a new site for another Notice Board would be advantageous to the village aswell Jubilee Notice Board at the RR.  Cllr Swain proposed for a new notice board with a new siting to be considered, seconded by Cllr Firminger. Notice Board item to be deferred and discussed at the January 2017 KPC meeting.  All noted.   
4 Community Re-investment Project Fund – All noted
	SG

	1044.16

1044.16.1

1044.16.2

Con’td

1044.16.2

1044.16.3
	Neighbourhood Development Plan:- 

1 KPC Report: - 

1 Correspondence – Richard Sanderson Cllr White reported e-mail correspondence received from Richard Sanderson. All Cllrs  confirmed receipt of copy.  Cllr White continued to report RS confirmed that Pre-Planning is being prepared with a new proposal.  The new proposal, owing to the costing of the Affordable Homes, would need to include a small number of open market homes which will enable the development to achieve the appropriate property valuations for Affordable Homes in Kingston.   All noted.
2 General Correspondence - Plymouth City Council Development Sites – All noted in conjunction with Joint Plan. 
3 Plymouth & SW Devon Joint Local Plan Cllr Watts highlighted correspondence received from SHDC News Release asking for comments to be forwarded regarding the question of the possibility of development opportunities over the next 18 years as part of the Joint Local Plan. This has been responded to by KNPTG by Judy Alloway.  Cllr Ward advised to ensure KPC respond to also look if any development sites have been rejected.  Cllr White and Watts will action response on behalf of KPC.  Sustainability and New Sites are the subjects to ensure to be answered.  All noted.

4 Joint Local Plan November newsletter – All noted.

5 VPLtd Cllr Watts asked advice from Cllr Ward if a formal letter of response should be forwarded to Vicarage Park Ltd owing to the their appointed day of the public display in the Kingston RR held in November, also the VPLtd attendance to the KPC open forum. Cllr Ward responded that as no formal Full Planning Application has been submitted then there is nothing to be able to respond to. A time limit for a response to a Planning Application is normally 13 weeks. Cllr Ward continued to advise that KPC/KNDTG could raise a draft letter, forward a copy of the letter to Cllr Ward this will then be on record.  After further discussion Cllr Watts proposed that a draft letter should be raised with a copy forwarded to Cllr Ward, seconded by Cllr Swain, agreed by all.   As KPC do not meet in December Cllr Watts will raise the draft letter, forward to all KPC Cllrs for e-mail confirmation approval.  When confirmed approval has been received a copy will be forward to Cllr Ward. All noted 

KNPTG Report: - KPC Cllrs confirmed receipt and reading the notes of the KNPTG Kingston Neighbourhood Plan Task Group) dated 14th November. Cllr Watts continued by reporting
NP Web Site KNDTG has been advised that a separate Neighbourhood Plan from Parish web site could be beneficial.  Evidence shows that NP information is extensive.  Judy Alloway has sought advice from Alan Coleman Smith and together looked into costing.  This shows the need of an advanced payment of £84.00 followed by a £7.20 per monthly fee. Following further discussion Cllr Swain proposed that as this is included in the KPC budget to go forward with actioning the new Kingston Parish Neighbourhood Web Site, seconded by Cllr White. All agreed.  Cllr Watts will meet Alan to action payment.  All noted
Signed………………………………   Chairman………………………  Date………………..
Village Drop In – will be the next important date for villagers to visit the Kingston RR on Saturday November 26th to give their views to what they would like to see in the future Neighbourhood Plan.  The recent circulated Housing Survey had a 68% returned which is a high %.  It is hoped the results will have had their final analyst and ready for viewing on Saturday 26th.
Cllr Ward correspondence

NP Local workshop 2nd November 2016 Cllr White reported attending this informative workshop with Cllrs Freeman and Richardson which was arranged by Cllr Ward.  Slides are still to be received.  Cllr Ward will follow up.

NP Thame workshop Bigbury Village hall 26th November 2016.  KPC confirmed that KNPTG representative Richard Dalley and Cllr Richardson will attend this workshop.  All noted.  

Village Sustainability Cllr Watts confirmed KNPTG has read the SH & WD Village Assessment Framework Consultation Report  which shows the village of Kingston is over 20 points by half a point.  KNPTG will challenge these findings. At least two facts to be challenged are public transport and footpaths.  Following further discussion Cllr Ward confirmed to support KPC/KNPTG challenges to this report; Cllr Ward will e-mail KPC to confirm her support
	EW

&

FW
FW

	1045.16
	Finance: Opening Balance 

Current Account    Reconciled                     £7343.04          Un-reconciled detail 
                          (Un-reconciled                    -( £1986.00)       Income +  Parish Newsletter Advertisers            £160.00
Business Account                                         £3523.46           Defib Fridge Magnets                                         £200.00
                                                                                                  Expenditure - 
Payments to be authorised                                                    Burrows R door repair/replace                          £1596.00
Clerks Wages November                                   £212.64          Church Burial Ground                                       £ 600.00
Clerk Heating & Broadband November              £  15.00          Marquee Deposit Refund                                  £ 150.00       

Clerk Wages December                                     £212.64          Total                                                                 £1986.00
Clerks Heating & Broadband December            £  15.00          Set Aside Current A/c at 17/11/2016
 Direct 365 Reading Room Baby Table              £140.10         Allotment Annual Rentals   £-36.00
Grant Thornton 2015/16 Audit                            £120.00         Marquee                               £270.00
Total                                                                    £715.38         Marquee Deposits                £150.00
Also to be Noted Payments to be Authorised                      Neighbourhood Watch          £104.00
Kingston Art Group DCC Locality Grant             £ 300.00        SHDC Sust Grant Art Group £200.00 

Payments Received                                                                Total                                     £688.00
Parish Newsletter Advertisers                             £160.00

SHDC Sustainability Grant Defibril Fridge Mags £200.00
Also to be noted Payments Received  DCC Locality Grant to Kingston Art Group         £ 300.00 
	

	1046.16
	Precept: - Cllr White reported inspection of the prepared balance and budget sheets prepared by the Parish Clerk.  All noted.

Parish Clerk gave Dispensation to all Kingston Parish Councillors to discuss the 2017/18 Precept Budget. 

Items taken into consideration for budgeting are the addition of the SHDC Council Tax Support Grant 2017/18 £202.00.  2018/19 £182.00. 2019/20 £164.00   After detailed discussion and study of the presented budget figures, it was with unanimous agreement from present KPC councillors and confirmed agreement by e-mail from absent Cllrs Freeman, Lewis and Richardson that the Precept budget for the financial year of 2017/18 be set at £6,100.00. 

This is as the 2016/17 set Precept. Proposed by Cllr Watts, seconded by Cllr Swain. Agreed by all
Further discussion followed that extra costing for a Kingston Neighbourhood Plan Web Site should be included within the Precept Budget figures.  Agreed by all
	

	1047.16
	Cluster TAP: Reported following an enquiry to SHDC for the 2016/17 TAP funding availability if the Kingston Reading Room ceiling upgrading project would be considered. SHDC has replied confirmation this would be considered.  Reading Room Management Committee will action further discussion and report back to KPC.  All noted. 
	

	1048.16
	Grants: - Reported DCC Invest In Devon 2016/17 –Reading Room Ceiling Project. DCC letter of agreement for Grant received. Reported to Cllr Hosking the Terms & Condition are still to be signed off.  A delay is being experienced by the RR Committee on finding an assistant voluntary project manager.  Cllr Hosking noted.

DCC Locality Grant 2016/17 – Art Group Display Boards Project Grant of £300.00 has been received with thanks passed to DCC Cllr Hosking.  Invoice for the Kingston Art Group community display boards to be invoiced to KPC.  All noted.

SHDC Sustainability 2016/17 – Defibrillator Fridge Magnets Grant of £200.00 has been received with thanks being passed to SHDC Cllr Ward. Cllr Firminger confirmed to action order of Magnets, OTMS Notice Board and labels to insert into Magnets. 
	

	1049.16
	Clerks Report: Report – 

Notes from SHDC Follaton House Clerks Updating Briefing 3rd October forwarded to Cllrs. All noted

Clerks IDALC workshop Modbury 26th Oct 2016 was very informative. Agenda included Disclosure procedures. 

Next IDALC workshop Meeting 19th April 2017.  All noted.
	

	1050.16
Con’td

1050.16

	Highways Cllr White reported  

1.SHDC Street Cleaning Reflection correspondence – All noted
2.Wonwell Fly Tipping sign -  See above Item 1042.16.1.4
3. Dangerous Trees Park View –Devon Highways will investigating the safety of the trees.  All Noted
Signed………………………………   Chairman………………………  Date………………..
4.DCC information this winter’s Grit Bins see Item 1041.16.12 – All noted
5. Sewage – KPC has received photographic evidence from a Kingston parishioner near to The Pound area showing the back-fill of sewage through a garden SWW man hole. SWW was contacted and action was taken.  SWW had noted that if this overspill had not happened in the garden it could have over-spilled into the road in The Pound.  After further discussion KPC all agreed further SWW should be contacted to ask why did this happen.  
	

	1051.16
	Broadband: Cllr White reported

1. Broadband Voucher cut-off date 30th November – Thanks passed to Cllr Hosking and SB4K for reminder Information This will be placed in Newsletter.
2.Get Connected Session in Kingston Reading Room 14th December 3.30pm to 6.30pm -  SB4K have organised a free information session with Connecting Devon & Somerset. This can only be attended by pre booking either by phoning 0300-123-1185 or on line www.connectingdevonandsomerset.co.uk/events 
Wi-Fi Scheme for village halls – Cllr Richardson requested for this information received from Cllr Hosking to be investigated further.  All agreed to defer to January KPC meeting. 
	SG

	1052.16
	Parish Web Site:  Cllr Swain asked if Vision ict have now closed the KPC account.  Clerk has received confirmation from Vision ict that this account is now closed.  All noted
	

	1053.16
	Village Telephone Box:- Reported the request  from KPC for the Kingston BT telephone box to be adopted has been confirmed as received from SHDC.  A notice has now been placed on the telephone box by SHDC stating this to be so.  KPC wait for further information to be received directly from BT post-Christmas.  All noted
	

	1054.16
	Reports:  Planning Report Cllr Firminger:-
 Tree Application 2958/16/TCA – Robins Farm – works to Ash, Sycamore and Hedge  in Conservation area – Grant consent

BT/Harlequin Install Electronic Communication Box’s

1 Application 3120/16/COM Kingston Plains – Permitted development

2 Application 3135/16/COM Adjacent 2a Yellands Park – Permitted development

Recreation Ground Sub Committee: - Cllr White reported
Ground Maintenance meeting with Cllr Lewis for discussion to the maintenance of the Recreation Grounds which have shown to be challenging owing to the nature of the care of the grounds as a whole.  The field cutting has not been satisfactory, the maintenance of the Copse and wildflower area including the entrance verge grass and bank containing Primroses need variable cutting times. Cllr White and Lewis suggest that as the current contract year has now come to an end, new tenders should be invited, one tender for the Wildflower, Copse and verges, plus one tender for the grass cutting of field and playground areas.  After further discussion it was decided two new specifications to be raised and put out to tender.  Request to Cllr Lewis to revise specifications with a tender adding costing in for the grass cutting to be with grass collection and without grass collection.  All agreed.
Wildflower Autumn 2016 strimming – Cllr Firminger confirmed assisting with the final strim of this area.

Next meeting date for the subcommittee is on Thursday 9th February 2017. All noted.
Allotments: Reported
Sycamore Tree and Hedge maintenance – confirmation has been sent for accepting Annie Whites quote to action the maintenance on the Saturday Field hedge and the Sycamore tree at the far end of the Allotments.  All noted
Reading Room:-  Reported RR Management Committee have passed thanks for the purchase of the Baby Changing table.
Reading Room next meeting to be held Thursday 1st December
Street Furniture:  No Report.
Footpaths: Cllr White reported John Wurr’s findings that the Public Footpath sign from the Wonwell lane to go to Kingston has been replaced.  All Noted.
Tree Wardens Report Cllr White reported notification from SHDC & West Devon web site has now actioned the interactive mapping and is back on line
Church Report:-  received from Judy Alloway
Remembrance Day 11th November A number of people attended a short ceremony to lay wreaths and observe the 2 minute silence at the War Memorial with Viv Freeman giving the exhortation and reading out the names of those from Kingston who are commemorated here.  Clerk confirmed attending the ceremony to lay the KPC wreath on behalf of KPC.  

Operation Christmas Child over 100 boxes have been sent showing a superb effort by all concerned.

Christmas Bazaar will be held on Sat November 19th.  Thanks has been passed to the retiring Father Christmas Viv Freeman.
Christingle Service will be held on Sunday 11th December with proceeds going to The Children’s Society

Carol Service to walk around the village will be on 18th December and proceeds will be going to Save the Children.

Calendars are selling well and still available at the Tuesday Morning Market and the in the Church.

Cllr White passed thanks to Judy for the report.
	

	
	Date of Next Meeting:  Thursday January 19th 2017 from 7.30 pm. 
	

	
	Closure of Meeting:-    11.00 pm
	

	
	Signed………………………………   Chairman………………………  Date………………..
	


Kingston Parish Clerk -  Sue Green, 
Old Stack, 1 Chapel Row, Kingston, Kingsbridge, Devon TQ7 4PJ

Telephone 01548 810270      e-mail  kingstonclerk@gmail.com


